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As is often the case with clubs and volunteer organizations, Boards of Directors discuss ways to retain and 
expand their membership. It is no different with SDJC. This topic came up at the September Board meeting, 
which prompted me to recap why Jorgene and I are members of the club. We purchased our first Jaguar in 1984, 
a 1981 XJ6 in Grosvenor Brown (metallic cinnamon to me) with 40K miles. We kept the car for 15 years and 
added 110K miles to odometer. It was a good car, with the key attributes of grace and space, but lacking in pace 
by today’s standards. We bought our second Jaguar in 1991, a 1984 XJS in Silver Sand Metallic with 98K miles. 
We drove this car for almost 20 years and added 69K miles to the odometer. 

As you might imagine, being built following the dark days of British Leyland ownership of Jaguar, these cars had 
many issues over the years of our ownership. Since I had always enjoyed working on cars, I continued to do so 
with these (and most of our later Jags). However, obtaining reliable advice and documentation at the time was 
not easy. There was no Internet with the numerous Jaguar forums that now exist, and manuals were sketchy at 
best for a “shade-tree” mechanic. It was this dearth of information that prompted us to join SDJC in March 1996. 
I immediately tapped into the technical expertise of club members, which proved invaluable as the cars aged 
and needed evermore care and maintenance. I have no doubt that these cars would have gone to Jaguar heaven 
or another owner long before they did without the benefit of club membership. I attended numerous tech 
sessions in early years of membership, but as newer Jags, and all other cars, have become more complex and 
difficult to maintain without advanced diagnostic tools, these have pretty much disappeared. However, there is 
still a font of experience and advice available from SDJC club members that can be tapped, if only to help guide 
the work of our chosen Jaguar repair shops. 

There are many other reasons for being a member of SDJC, the most important for us being the camaraderie 
that we have developed over the years. One need only attend a few events to get a sense of community that we 
share as owners of Jaguars. 

The next club event is the British Car Day at Spanish Landing East on Sunday, October 8. I reviewed the various 
car clubs that comprise the British Car Club Council that sponsor the event: Austin Healey, Bentley, DeLorean, 
Jaguar, Jensen, Land Rover, MG, Minis, Rolls Royce, and Triumph. Oddly, I didn’t see Aston Martin. As we know, 
many of these marques are no longer manufactured. Of those that remain, I would argue that Jaguar/Land 
Rover has thrived the most, and Jaguar easily has the most diverse offerings, leading edge technologies, and 
involvement in racing, both vintage and electric Formula E. In fact, I just read the headline of an article that 
appeared September 12: “Jaguar is starting an all-electric SUV racing series. It will run as a support series for 
Formula E”. This is yet another indication of how far forward Jaguar is leaning to stay ahead of the pack as the 
automotive industry continues to undergo major transitions. 

Enjoy the fall weather as you hopefully hit the back roads for a drive or two this fall. 
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The beautiful Riverwalk Golf Club with our September 

Brunch host Nedra Rummell and her 2014 F-Type S.  
 
 

Photo by Chuck Leuthen 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  
 
 

 
WILL HOYMAN & ZORYANA BRUHER 

1992 XJS V-12 and 1979 XJ12 
 

ANTOINE PHAM 
Associate Member 

 

SDJC September 2017 
New Members 
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On The Road 
Out of state 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Jaguar Club of Central Arizona 
2017 Saloons in The Old West Concours  
Chandler, Arizona 
See Page 9 

Out & About in Your Jaguar 

Websites You May Enjoy 

 
Club Information 
San Diego Jaguar Club  www.sdjag.com 
Jaguar Clubs of North America (JCNA) 
 www.jcna.com 
San Diego Auto Museum www.sdautomuseum.org 
 
Car Information 
Jaguar USA www.jaguarusa.com 
Interactive Jaguar www.interactivejaguar.com 
Jaguar information sites  www.jag-lovers.com 
 www.jaguarforums.com 
 
If you are planning a trip, be sure to check the JCNA 
webpage at www.jcna.com/all-upcoming-events and 
look for events you might like to attend on the road. 

 
 

Ongoing 
 
 

Every Friday April through September 
Crusin’ Grand, Escondido 

facebook.com/cruisinggrand 
 

Each Thursday of the Month June-August 
La Mesa Car Show 

La Mesa Village, La Mesa 
50s cars along La Mesa Blvd lmvma.com 

 
 

Jaguar Club of Southern Arizona 

2017 Concours d’Elegance    
Tucson, Arizona 
See Page 15 

Locally 
California 

 
 
 
 

 
Saturday, October 7   
Cats in the Garden 
Los Angeles County Arboretum 
And Botanical Gardens  
See Page 19 
 
 
 

 
 

http://www.jcna.com/
http://www.jcna.com/all-upcoming-events
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Club Calendar of Events 
 

A Note to All SDJC Club Members 
Do you enjoy the Club’s monthly get-togethers, 
events, drives, luncheons, dinners? Do you know a 
great place the SDJC Members might enjoy? Do you 
want to share a favorite drive you’ve made in your 
Jaguar? Do you have a favorite luncheon or dinner 
place that would make a good venue for an SDJC 
Club gathering? 
 
Think about sponsoring one of the monthly events. 
Please contact me to find out what is involved or just 
to talk about it. The Club values participation from its 
Members. Thank you! 

Bob Proctor, SDJC Activities 
bob.proctor.sdjc@gmail.com or 760-473-6725 (cell) 

aliproctor3@gmail.com or 760-473-6728 (cell) 

SDJC Dinner Meetings and Drives 
Monthly social events are generally held on the first or 
second weekend of each month. Event information will be 
included in issues of the newsletter and on the Club 
website at www.sdjag.com. If you would like to host a Club 
event, please contact Bob or Ali Proctor at: 
 
760-473-6725 (Bob’s cell) or 760- 473-6728 (Ali’s cell) 
 
Reservations are required for most social events. Please 
RSVP to the host prior to the cut-off date. Remember, 
SDJC must guarantee payment for all meals reserved. 
“No-shows” will be billed if they do not cancel their 
reservations via phone or e-mail by the posted cut-off date. 

 
SDJC Events 

 
 
 
 
Sunday, October 8 

British Car Day 

Spanish Landing East 

Hosted by British Car Club Council 
 
Sunday, November 5 
Election Luncheon 

San Diego Yacht Club 

Hosted by Al and Kathleen Steele 

 
Saturday, December 2 

Holiday Party 

Tom Ham’s Lighthouse 

Hosted by Bob and Ali Proctor 

 
January 2018 

Borrego Springs Overnight 
Hosted by Bob and Ali Proctor 
 

Radio Shows 
You Auto Know - Dave Stall 
Sunday, 7 - 10 pm KCBQ-AM 1170 
Thursday, 1 pm on SignOn San Diego 

 
The Car Show - Art Gould and Dave Kunz 
9 - 10 am Saturdays KPFK-FM 90.7 
Call-in (818) 985-5735 

 
RPM Today - Dave Stall 
1 - 3 pm Sundays ESPN-AM 800 
Call-in (866) 377-6800 

SDJC Business Meetings 
San Diego Jaguar Club Business meetings are held 
monthly no later than the second Wednesday of each 
calendar month at 7:00 pm at Jaguar San Diego. If 
you plan to attend a meeting, call to confirm the 
date/time/ place 
Jan 11 Jul 12 
Feb 8 Aug 9 
Mar 8 Sep 13 
Apr 12 Oct 11 
May 10 Nov 8 
Jun 14 Dec none 
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SAN DIEGO BRITISH CAR CLUB COUNCIL 

BRITISH CAR DAY, OCT 8, 2017 

 
The San Diego British Car Club Council is again presenting British Car Day, this year at Spanish Landing Park East. See 

British Car Day for details. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

http://www.sandiegobritishcarday.org/portal/index.php/component/content/article/7-sdbccc-events/44-2017-san-diego-british-car-day
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JAGUAR CLUB OF CENTRAL ARIZONA  

2017 SALOONS IN THE OLD WEST CONCOURS  

 

• When: 28 Oct 2017, 8:00 AM 
• Location: San Marcos Golf Resort, One North San Marcos 

Place, Chandler, Arizona 85225 

2017 Saloons in the Old West Concours is presented by the Jaguar Club of Central Arizona on 
Saturday, October 28, 2017. 

The host hotel is San Marcos Golf Resort in Chandler.  Our block of Standard Rooms is $119. 
Use the event code: Jaguar Club of Central Arizona.   

Event registration packets will be available on Friday, October 27, in the Hospitality Room 
#109, at noon.  

We encourage participants to spend Friday, October 27, with us for a Halloween Hospitality 
Reception at 6 p.m.  Costumes are optional. A Scrumptious dinner of South American fare will 
be served.  

The JCCA Concours d'Elegance begins at 8 a.m. All participants must check in at the Event 
Registration Table under the portico of the hotel lobby entrance. Breakfast is included and 
vouchers will be distributed available at the Check-In Table.   

Any registrations postmarked after October 20 will be registered in DISPLAY only. Day of 
Event registration is also DISPLAY only and entry fee will be increased by $25 per entry. 

Please download the 2017 Concours Registration Form. Mail the completed form with payment to 
Treasurer Jeffrey Gennaro, 24410 N. 43rd Drive, Glendale AZ 85310. (Treasurer@JCCA.club) 

Join us Saturday evening for the Awards dinner and silent auction.  

Sunday wraps up our weekend with a leisurely drive with a stop for lunch. 

Welcome everyone to our Jaguar Club of Central Arizona.   

 

 

 

 

 

 
  

http://www.jcca.club/resources/Documents/2017%20Concours%20Registration%20Form.pdf
mailto:treasurer@jcca.club
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BRUNCH AT RIVERWALK GOLF CLUB – SEPTEMBER 9, 2017 
By Nedra Rummell  

Photos by Roger McDonald and Chuck Leuthen 

 

While driving in Fashion Valley last year, I noticed the beautiful grounds of the Riverwalk Golf Club and thought 
it could be a future SDJC event venue - and so it goes, the September Brunch was scheduled.   On the morning 
of the brunch as I entered the Club’s driveway, my vision was focused on numerous devilish dimpled little 
white balls on the road.  Obviously, the landing zone was a result of those on the driving range with severe 
slicing swing!  Although I was driving a soft top, I still feared a direct hit on the boot or bonnet, if not for my 
kitty, but for one of our guests.  Thankfully there were no direct hits to our gracious kitties maneuvering the 
“dangerous” drive to the clubhouse. 
   
 
  

The Presidio Room was perfect for our event 
with a wall of glass providing splendid views of 
the grounds.  The veranda and adjoining bar 
was the ideal setting to greet fellow members 
and enjoy a Bloody Mary, either virgin or 
otherwise, which seemed to be the libation of 
the day.  Of course, that was the weekend 
many members were checking the Riverwalk’s 
TV’s to follow the path of Hurricane Irma   I’m 
happy to report our former club members, the 
Newmin’s in Punta Gorda, rode out the storm 
without major damage, as did many of my 
classmates who were preparing to attend our 
50th Class reunion in Indiana the next week. 
 It was a close call for a couple of members – the Allen family had been enjoying a leisurely Saturday viewing 
the adorable tiger babies at the Safari Park.  At one point, Dave questioned the date of the club’s September 
club event – only to realize it was on the same day and time.  They rushed to Riverwalk arriving on time and 
chuckling at their oversight.  Thankfully I made a phone call to an SDJC couple, who will remain anonymous, 
advising them of parking arrangements.  At that time, the Mrs. was starting breakfast for the Mr. and had 
forgotten about the event.  In record speed, they made it on time to fulfill their club duties:  Hint…one arrives 
with tickets and prizes and the other with a camera. 
 
It was a pleasure to be seated with Dave and Windley Putnam who 
brought their neighbor, Lisa Kelty, a new member and proud owner of a 
BRG F-Type Coupe.  As always, the Quale’s drove the longest distance 
from Valencia, with the Bennetts and Leuthens driving a bit shorter 
distance from OC.  Of course, feeding the “No Kitty Kitty” for not driving 
a Jaguar to a club event is always amusing, hearing all the excuses and 
explanations.  Lynn and Mandi Wyatt were smiling when donating to the 
Kitty – instead of one of their Jags, they were in their newly acquired 
Aston Martin! 
 

Mendi and Lynn Wyatt  

Tim Bennett, Bob Decker, Connie Nobel, and Debbie Bennett 
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As always, our President, Dan Jensen, does an outstanding job conducting the meeting in a fun and 
informative manner.  I’m continually amazed at his remarkable recall of details as he casually covers the 
room, introducing new members, guests, and recalling interesting facts about the SDJC members’ Jags and 
past events.  The Raffle Queen, Diane McDonald (remember tickets and prizes), as always had shopped for 
prizes to appeal to everyone.  After having her ticket pulled, the gracious Ruth Corcoran picked a 
modernistic silver Jaguar sculpture, and when another of her tickets was pulled, she thoughtfully passed to 
allow another member an opportunity to win.  Another winner, Chuck Leuthen, being the smart man that 
he is, selected a beautiful animal-print Chico scarf for his lovely wife Kathy – and she really liked it!  My 
guest, Celia Hunter, won a highly recommended bottle of wine contributed by Pete Reith.  However, she 
refused to accept it because she wasn’t a member and it is now in my possession and will be transported to 
the Inland Empire Jaguar Club (IEJC) Concours for sharing.  As a side note, I’m delighted to report Celia is 
seriously considering purchasing a Jaguar and becoming a SDJC member (I’m not admitting to any pressure 
from me…..well maybe some).   
 

Here’s a compliment to the Riverwalk 
Catering Department for an ample supply and 
outstanding array of delicious brunch options, 
more than enough for second and even third 
helpings.  Sadly, the local news media 
recently announced Riverwalk will be closing 
in 2020 to make room for condos and shops, 
but will retain many acres of parkland – still a 
loss of beautiful greenspace in Fashion Valley. 
 
 

Ali Proctor, Karen Soens and Deborah Harding  

On a closing note, I have heard remarks from 
numerous members indicating they would like to 
help at events or become more involved in the 
club.  Hosting an event is a perfect opportunity to 
introduce the club to your favorite restaurant or 
meeting venue and with our new reservation 
system, it is easier than ever.  The Board of 
Directors is working on posting Officer, Functional 
Chair and Hosting duties on the website.  Be sure 
to check it out soon to see how easy it can be, a 
great way to become more involved. 
 

Looking forward to seeing everyone at IEJC Concours 
at Idyllwild and British Car Day! 
 

Mitch and Parvin Cohen  
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More Photos from Riverwalk Golf Club 

  

Ali Proctor with Barb and Stu Baily  

     Liz Soens, Mendi Wyatt and Marie Allen  

       Paul Novak, Debbie Bennett, Ali Proctor, Tim Bennett,  
            Ed Soens, Marie Allen and Deborah & Joe Harding  

     Debby Novak, Celia Hunter and Parvin Cohen  

Peggy and Mike Loper 
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Dan Jensen and Raymond Waite 

Roger Copeland and Mike Loper 

Celia Hunter and Lisa Kelty 

Peggy Loper and Mary Copeland 

Jorgene Jensen and Windley Putnam 

Diane McDonald and Nedra Rummell 
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Coming Soon! – The 2018 Jaguar XF Sportbrake 

Paul Novak & Windley Putnam Allen & Olga Quale with Carmi & Harry Cosmos 
and Chuck Leuthen 

Nedra Rummell & 
Kathy Leuthen 

Joe Harding, Marie Allen, Richard Lawler, and 
Dave & Matt Allen 
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And the second Arizona Jaguar event 
 
 

 

 

SIGN UP SOON TO ASSURE YOUR PLACE IN THE SUN! 
(Registration will be closing by the end of October) 

 
 

 
 

  

 

 

Our Club’s 45th annual Concours d’Elegance is coming this November 4th.   

This event is a great opportunity for you show off you pride and joy (Jaguar autos only!) and compete for awards and 
acclamation.  As usual, our Concours is sanctioned by the Jaguar Club of North America.  This means you can 
compete for awards nationally in the class of your particular Jaguar.  Or, you can just put your beauty on display for 
our usual crowd of visitors to admire.  We expect entrants from throughout the southwest US.   

As usual, our event will be held at St Philips plaza in Tucson with a Friday night mixer at the Union Pub in the Plaza 
and an awards dinner at Vivace’s on Saturday night. So keep this November weekend open on your calendar, and 
tell your friends and neighbors!  Register now! 

 A short video of our 2016 Concours can be viewed here. You can read more about the 2017 Concours here.   

 

http://dmanalytics2.com/click?u=https%3A%2F%2Fvimeo.com%2Falbum%2F4527878%2Fvideo%2F211348611&i=4&d=LCCOUtYqQv--czU35EyVbA&e=dan.jensen1%40icloud.com&a=SoX5NZ81SxCTOv32TE3RhA
http://dmanalytics2.com/click?u=http%3A%2F%2Fjcsaz.com%2Fconcours-registration.html&i=5&d=LCCOUtYqQv--czU35EyVbA&e=dan.jensen1%40icloud.com&a=SoX5NZ81SxCTOv32TE3RhA
http://dmanalytics2.com/click?u=http://www.jcsaz.com/concours.html&i=3&d=LCCOUtYqQv--czU35EyVbA&e=dan.jensen1@icloud.com&a=SoX5NZ81SxCTOv32TE3RhA
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In the Rearview Mirror 
 

Wow, how time flies! Jaguar Tracks from 10 years ago this month, with Steve Hawley’s 1968 MK II 240 
on the cover and featuring excerpts from Madam President Kathryn Partain, a welcome to our New 
Members by Nedra Rummell, Neil Hadfield’s 1952 C-Type XKCO32 and Tech Tips from Paul Novak. 
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This article provides information about the Jaguar Clubs of North America (JCNA) Concours d’Elegance Program to help 
you understand more about this aspect of Jaguar ownership. If you are a seasoned concours Entrant, I hope this will help 
you enjoy it more. If you have never participated, I hope this will encourage you to join in the fun.  

2017 SDJC Concours Analysis: I provided a list of the provisional scores for the 31 judged Entries at our Concours in the 
August Jaguar Tracks. They are now FINAL. This month I took a deeper look at the Entrants, Entries, Judges and other 
facets of our Concours and came up with these interesting facts:  

• There were 55 Entries registered for our July 15th Concours, 31 Judged Entries and 24 for Display.  

• 1 judged Entry was disqualified (unable to present JDHT certificate as required for Preservation Class).  

• There were 20 SDJC judged Entries (65%), 7 Jaguar Owners Club of LA Entries (23%), 2 Inland Empire Jaguar Club Entries 
(6%), 1 Jaguar Club of Central Arizona Entry (3%), and 1 Entry from the Jaguar Club of Mexico (3%).  

• Of the 31 Entries that were judged, 16 were in Champion Division, 3 were in Special Division and 12 were in Driven 
Division.  

• A 2014 F-Type was the newest Entry and a 1951 XK-120 was the oldest Entry, spanning 63 years.  

• No Entries received perfect scores this year. Craig Wright’s 1965 E-Type scored highest (99.95) in Champion Division.  
Dave & Jocelyn Kelley’s (JOCLA) 1995 XJS convertible took highest Driven Division score (9.997).  Ken and Glenda Roberts 
(JCCA) scored highest in Special Division with their 1967 E-Type 2+2 (9.98). 

• There was one class with 5 Entries C5/E1 (1 was no show). 

• There were two classes with 3 Entries, C14/XK and S2/MOD.  

• There were seven classes with 2 Entries, C3/140, C9/XJ, C11/J8, C13/JS, D5/SLS, D10/K8, and D11/XK.  

• There were seven classes with only 1 Entry, all receiving uncontested First Place Awards.  

• Ten Entries received First Place awards while competing against others in their Class.  

• Three received Second Place awards while competing against others in their Class.  

• Three Entries received Third Place awards while competing against others in their Class.  

• There were 24 Judges, 15 (+ 2 Apprentices) from SDJC (63%), 6 from Jaguar Owners Club of LA (JOCLA) (25%), 2 from 
Inland Empire Jaguar Club (IEJC) (8%) and 1 from Rocky Mountain Jaguar Club) (4%). For comparison, in 2015, we had 
more Judges from other clubs (55%) than SDJC (45%) at our Concours.  

• There were no formal protests. There were 4 post-event score changes (Down from 8 the year prior). 

Looking for a Few Good Women and Men for Concours Judges.  
Preparations are already in work for our 2018 Concours d’Elegance and we are looking for members interested in 
becoming Certified Concours Judges. We would like to grow our current list of 19 fully current SDJC Judges by three more 
Judges by Concours day 2018. Please contact me by email (see contact info below) if you are interested. I will be offering 
Concours Training classes again next May and June for those interested in learning more about JCNA Concours or 
becoming Judges. 
 

If you have any questions about this article or JCNA Judge certification, please contact me by Email at: 
60Jaguar@gmail.com or (619) 813-2005. 

 

 

By Pete Rieth, Chief Judge, San Diego Jaguar Club 
 

Notes from the Judges Tent 

mailto:60Jaguar@gmail.com
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- New Parts 
- Used Parts 
- Rebuilt Parts 
- 100,000 sq ft facility 
- Orders placed before 
3 p.m. ship that day 

1-800-875-5247  
www.welshent.com 
 
The largest independent 
retailer of new, used & rebuilt 

Proud sponsor of the JCNA 

http://www.welshent.com/
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Getting to Know… Jim Hallameyer 

 

 
 
 
I joined the San Diego Jaguar Club in July of 1999.  My motivation for membership was my fondness for Jaguar 
automobiles.  I chose SDJC because of the people in the club I was getting to know through my involvement in the car 
hobby.  I have stayed with SDJC for what I consider to be the best reason for membership; good people and lasting 
friendships.  In addition to SDJC, I maintain a membership in the Antique Automobile Club of America.  Memberships in 
other clubs have come and gone with the various cars I’ve owned over the years.  At the time I joined SDJC, I owned a 
1969 E-Type OTS which was purchased in 1984 from the family of the original owner.  It’s a low mileage original car which 
I still have and enjoy now as much as I did then.  I had another E-Type OTS in the seventies, but sold it for a Corvette.  In 
addition to the E-type, I currently have a 2014 XK coupe, ordered at Jaguar San Diego and built to my specifications at the 
factory in Castle Bromwich, UK.  Other Jags in the family were my father’s 1975 XJ12C and my brother’s 1989 XJS 
convertible.  Clearly, we have a soft spot for the marque.  
 
I’m a third generation San Diegan, graduated from St. Augustine HS and eventually earned a bachelor’s and master’s 
degree at San Diego State.  Career wise, I spent 38 years in public education at the middle school level.  My original 
training was Industrial Arts but, when the PC era arrived, I ramped up my program to the new Industrial Technology 
Education curriculum.  I built a computer lab and taught the kids all the ‘techy stuff’.  It was a great career but, retirement 
loomed on the horizon.   
Currently, I am the club representative to Jaguar San Diego.  For three and a half years I served as the Editor of our 
newsletter, Jaguar Tracks. 
 
I always attend board meetings and most club events.  I encourage all of you, if you have not already become active in 
our club, to do so.  There’s a lot of work to be done and the more members who are willing to share the load, the easier it 
is on all of us.  
 
Jim Hallameyer 
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CARLSBAD 
BRITISH MOTORCARS 

SERVICE · REPA I R S · WARRANTIES 

SMOG · RESTORATIONS · PAINT & BODY REPAIRS 

 
 

 
 
 

JAGUAR · RANGE ROVER · ROLLS ROYCE · ASTON MARTIN · BENTLEY 

 
 
 

Located in the heart of downtown Carlsbad Village, Independently Family Owned - Carlsbad 
British 

Motorcars has been a member of the community for the last 19 years. Collectively, we bring 50 
years 

of British expertise and experience to our customers. Being trained in England and the United 
States 

by factory personnel, our experience is well acknowledged in San Diego by our loyal Jaguar 
owners. 

 
Our expertise however, is not limited to only Jaguar. Tyrone and his technicians are also skilled 
in 
servicing and repairing Range Rover, Mini Cooper, Rolls Royce, Aston Martin and Bentley, just to 
name a few British Icons. 

 
2598 State Street | Carlsbad, CA 92008 

 (760) 434-2485 
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Bits and Pieces from the Editor’s Desk 
Spare Parts and such from Chuck Leuthen 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
l 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Dear Abby, 
 

I surely need some strong advice. I am starting 

to suspect that my wife of nearly 30 years is 

having an affair. She has been coming home 

later and later in the evenings these past few 

weeks and her excuses of having to work late 

or meet with clients seem very flimsy. Quite 

often when I answer the phone I just get an 

immediate hang up. She’s paying less and less 

attention to me and I really think somethings 

going on behind my back. 

 

I thought that If I could find out who bringing 

her home after a late evening out I might have 

the proof. I discovered that if I kneeled down 

next to the driver’s window of my 2003 XJR 

and looked through the windshield I had a clear 

vision of the street in front of our house without 

being seen. 

 

Last Thursday she once again called with the 

excuse that she would not be home until quite 

late so I took the opportunity to do my 

detective work and go spend some time waiting 

for her to come home. While I was looking 

through the driver’s window and windshield I 

noticed that both windshield wiper blades are 

in desperately need replacing. Abby, should I 

simply replace them with generic blades from 

PepBoys or spend the extra time and money 

acquiring genuine Jaguar blades for that year 

and model? 

 

Sincerely, Perplexed in Point Loma  

 

Dear Perplexed, 

There’s really no question here. Non-original 

replacement parts are going to get you 

significant deductions in either Champion or 

Driver Divisions at your next concours event.  

   

Our October Contest: Who’s Toes Are Those?  

Can you identify the owners of these tootsies? 
Do they belong to: 
 

A. Dan and Jorgene Jensen 
B. Ali Proctor and Paul Novak 
C. Nedra Rummell and Kathy Leuthen 
D. Tim Bennett and Mitch Cohen 

 
Answers in next month’s Jaguar Tracks  

Next up on the 1st tee: Liz  

Send any and all 
positive comments, 
feedback and 
suggestions to 
chuckleuthen@cox.net. 
 
Complaints and 
criticisms can be sent 
to my wife Kathy who is 
keeping a rather 
extensive file. Email 
address upon request.  

Click HERE to view a 
reenactment of 
Jaguar heritage from 
Goodwood.  
 
 
Submitted by Tim 
Bennett. 

mailto:chuckleuthen@cox.net
https://www.goodwood.com/grrc/event-coverage/goodwood-revival/2017/9/video-a-parade-of-scotlands-most-iconic-racers/?utm_source=The%20Goodwood%20Estate%20Company%20Ltd&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=8660365_REV%202017%20post%20event%20summary%20-%20Monday&utm_content=Ecurie%20Ecosse%20IMAGE&dm_i=1QLU,55MDP,IHKPD7,JSXR2,1
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Jaguar Land Rover North America 

2017 Jaguar/Land Rover Discounts 

 
If you are in the market for a new Jaguar/Land Rover, or have been waiting for the right reason to pull the trigger...this may do it. 

Please remember, these discounts apply only to JCNA members in good standing who have been members for at least six 
months.  Therefore, you will need your JCNA membership card to show the dealer when you are closing your purchase**.  Your 

Jaguar Land Rover dealer will be able to access and verify the discount amounts. 
 

Jaguar 

Model Year Model Trim Level* Amount 

2017 XE All $1,000 

2016 / 2017 XF All $1,000 

2016 XJ All $5,000 

2016 / 2017 F-TYPE All $2,500 

2017 F-PACE All $1,000 

Land Rover 

Model Year Model Trim Level* Amount 

2016 / 2017 Discovery Sport All $750 

2016 / 2017 Range Rover Evoque All $1,000 

2016 / 2017 Range Rover Sport All $1,000 

 

* Subject to vehicle availability. SVR models excluded. 

All deliveries must be through an authorized Jaguar or Land Rover Retailer. Visit www.jaguarusa.com or 
www.landroverusa.com to find your local retailer. Participant should notify the Retailer they have a PIN immediately.  

  

Special Offer Link: https://www.jlrprivateoffer.com/ 

http://www.jaguarusa.com/
http://www.landroverusa.com/
https://www.jlrprivateoffer.com/
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Elected Officers 
 
President 
Dan Jensen 
dan.jensen1@icloud.com 
(619) 742-9540 
 
Immediate Past President 
George Klein 
gakleinsdjc@gmail.com 
(619) 847-5257 
 
1st Vice President, Activities 
Bob Proctor 
bob.proctor.sdjc@gmail.com 
(760) 476-3516 
(760) 473-6725 cell 
 
2nd Vice President, Membership 
Nedra Rummell 
nedra@rummells.com 
(760) 634-3477 
(760) 519-5400 cell 
 
Treasurer 
Dave Allen 
sdjagclubtreasurer@outlook.com 
(858) 335-0763 
 
Secretary 
Ali Proctor 
aliproctor3@gmail.com 
(760) 473-6728 
 
Newsletter Editor, Jaguar Tracks 
Chuck Leuthen - Acting 
chuckleuthen@cox.net 
(949) 495-1776 
(949) 637-0679 cell  
 
Directors 
Mark Hodges (through 2017) 
sdjagclubwebmaster@outlook.com 
(619) 593-1798 
(619) 890-0149 cell 
 
Tim Bennett (through 2017) 
tbennett@imageoptions.net 
(949) 289-8176 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Al Steele (through 2018) 
aws2@sbcglobal.net 
(858) 272-0604 
(619) 995- 0109 cell 
 
Chuck Leuthen (through 2019) 
chuckleuthen@cox.net 
949-637-0679 
 
Vic Chang (emeritus) 
rudyming@cox.net 
(619) 445-7345 
 
Functional Chairs 
 
Advertising Sales, Jaguar Tracks 
Dan Jensen 
dan.jensen1@icloud.com 
(619) 742-9540 
 
British Car Club Council Rep 
Dave Putnam 
dputnam3432@gmail.com 
(614) 783-3475 
 
San Diego Auto Museum Rep 
Pete Pickslay 
pickicelli@cox.net 
(619) 444-8084 
(619) 894-7816 
 
Chief Judge 
Pete Rieth 
60jaguar@gmail.com 
(619) 813-2005 
 
Concours Chair 
Mark Hodges 
sdjagclubwebmaster@outlook.com 
(619) 593-1798 
(619) 890-0149 cell 
 
Club Historian 
Nedra Rummell 
nedra@rummells.com 
(760) 634-3477 
(760) 519-5400 cell 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Roster 
Nedra Rummell 
nedra@rummells.com 
(760) 634-3477 
(760) 519-5400 cell 
 
Dealer Representative 
Jim Hallameyer 
jimhallameyer@cox.net 
(619) 440-7893 
(619) 993-7892 cell 
 
Logowear 
Dave and Marie Allen 
davea11en@earthlink.net 
(858) 618-7547 
 
Photographers 
Roger and Diane McDonald 
dartist@san.rr.com 
(858) 487-1774 
(858) 354-1272 
 
Property Manager 
Open 
 
Raffles 
Diane McDonald 
dartist@san.rr.com 
(858) 451-2860 
(619) 208-9760 cell 
 
Webmaster 
Mark Hodges 
sdjagclubwebmaster@outlook.com 
(619) 593-1798 
(619) 890-0149 cell 

OFFICERS AND COMMITTEES 
 

These are the people at the “wheel” of your club. They would be glad to help you get involved or respond to your 
inquiries or suggestions. There are a lot of jobs to do to keep the club running smoothly. Of course, you are always 
welcome to come to a Board meeting. 

 

mailto:chuckleuthen@cox.net
mailto:60jaguar@gmail.com
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CLASSIFIED ADS CLASSIFIED ADS CLASSIFIED ADS 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

   
 

Please click the Classified Ads button on the SDJC 
Homepage at sdjag.com to see the range of 
Jaguars offered for sale. The ads include details 
and up to 12 photos of each car! 
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San Diego Jaguar Club Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes – September 13, 2017 
 

 
Meeting was called to order at Jaguar San Diego at 6:55 p.m. by President, Dan Jensen. The following Board 
members were present: Bob Proctor; Nedra Rummell; Dave Allen; Ali Proctor; Al Steele; Mark Hodges, 
Webmaster; Chuck Leuthen, Newsletter Editor.  Absent: Tim Bennett; George Klein.  Also present: Pete Reith, 
Chief Judge; Jim Hallameyer, Dealer Rep.; Dave Putnam, BCC Rep.; Pete Pickslay, Automotive Museum Rep.; 
Connie Noble, Mitch Cohen, Richard Lawler. 
 
Secretary’s Report: July 2017 Minutes were approved electronically. 
 
Treasurer’s Report: Dave –  Membership dues are comparable with this time last year, while Zoo donations are 
significantly increased (up 40%). Logo wear income is significantly reduced this year (down 50.8%).  This 
reduction in sales was noted last month and is expected since most of our items are purchased directly through 
the vendors via the website and do not go through our club accounts.  Next month will see a small spike in logo 
expenses since Logo Tzarina Marie has ordered a few items from Lands’ End in different sizes for samples. This 
should be a good service to members who want to examine sizes before ordering custom clothing. 
 
This year's Concours had a net loss of $728.00.  This is remarkable considering the dealer sponsorship of 
$1000.00 did not materialize.  That's a great achievement by everyone!  
Club dinners are shown as operating at a small profit ($425.00) That is slightly misleading since it reflects the 
accounts at the end of August and does not include the Riverwalk income from checks or the final bill to the 
Riverwalk Golf Club.  In fact, $425 is approximately the excess of the PayPal income for the Riverwalk brunch 
received in August over the initial venue deposit.  We are most likely operating at near neutral overall, which is 
another great achievement! 
 
It is interesting to note that our net income for this year is ~$6,500 and we have already paid a significant 
deposit for the Holiday Party.  Comparisons with this time last year are difficult since we had not received the 
Port Authority security deposit at this time last year.  It is clear though the expenses are under control and the 
Club is financially healthy. 
Deposits are up to date with Tom Ham's Light House and Lou Tamagni (DJ) for the Holiday Party. 
 
Overall the expenses are under control and the Club is financially healthy. 
 
First Vice President’s Activities Report: Bob- Events Review – 8/13/17 We had 59 attendees at the Afterglow 
Luncheon-Rancho Santa Fe Golf Club - hosted by Barbara Bray. 9/9/17 There were 43 members at the 
Riverwalk Brunch, Mission Valley - hosted by Nedra Rummell.  Preview –10/8/17 British Car Day-Spanish 
Landing East.  RSVPs being accepted. Upcoming – 11/5/17 Election Luncheon-San Diego Yacht Club. Hosted by 
Kathleen and Al Steele.  12/2/17 Holiday Party at Tom Ham’s Lighthouse – hosted by Ali and Bob Proctor. As 
always please check SDJC website for current event news and information on upcoming 2018 calendarial 
events.  
 
Membership Report: Nedra presented the following prospective member(s) to the Board for approval: WILL HOYMAN & 
ZORYANA BRUHER. Upon a motion by Ali and Seconded by Mark, both were unanimously approved.  SDJC Membership is 
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down, as it is throughout JCNA. Nedra will have discussion with Jaguar San Diego about giving new owners SDJC 
membership package.  Dan reminded how important it is that new members feel welcome and engaged. Nedra to consider 
raffle on New Members Night for new members only. Nedra has ordered 1000 business-sized SDJC info cards for $59.00. 
 
Newsletter Editor’s Report: Newsletter: Chuck- would like all Jaguar Tracks submissions by September 22nd.  
Needs write-up and photos for Riverwalk, Election Luncheon flyer, “Save the Date” flier for Holiday Party, and 
Presidential Perspective. 
 
Functional Chair Reports: Dealer Representative: Jim – no report. Website: Mark – Removed all old events and 
will post info on the next two events as soon as he is given specifics. Added a link to BCCC website for British 
Car Day. Classifieds: Mark – 6 ads currently running, four members and two paid. Concours: Mark – 2018 will 
be Saturday July 14th.  Chief Judge: Pete R.- All scores final.  Craig Wright winner of the Tuchscher Award.  2 
new judges have qualified after Nedra hosted Concours 201 course.  San Diego Automotive Museum 
Representative: Pete P.- Next show begins September 22- Off Road Vehicles -all custom built.   BCCC 
Representative: Dave – British Car Day at Spanish Landing East currently 40 cars registered and food vendors 
will be there.   Logo Wear: Marie (via Dave) – Marie has ordered a few logo wear items from Lands’ End in 
different sizes for samples. 
 
Old Business:  New, permanent signs for Concours and events - Tim Bennett to supply signage-Tabled. 
 
New Business:  BOD and Functional Chairs to provide description of duties to Dan.  Webmaster to handle 
electronic document storage.  Nedra to get more information on JCNA 60th Anniversary trip to the UK in 2018, 
possibly aboard the Queen Mary. 
 
As there was no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:07 p.m. 
The next board meeting is scheduled for October 11 2017, at 7:00 p.m. at Jaguar San Diego. 
 
Respectfully submitted by Ali Proctor, Secretary 
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San Diego Jaguar Club 
17352 Bernardo Oaks Drive 

San Diego, CA 92128 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
   
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 

Advertising Rates 
Classified Ads 
Ads for cars, parts, merchandise, etc., for sale by SDJC members will be run free of charge for six 
consecutive months. The Non-member rate is $40.00 for four consecutive months. 

 
Display Ads 
Multiple appearance rates are based on consecutive calendar months: January to December, January to 
June, or July to December. 

Ad size  3 Months 6 Months 12 Months 

Full Page $195.00 $330.00 $585.00 

Half Page $120.00 $200.00 $360.00 

Quarter Page $60.00 $100.00 $180.00 

Bus. Cards  $45.00 $75.00 $135.00 

Website Links N/A $50.00 $100.00 

 
Your website linked to the San Diego Jaguar Club website 

www.sdjag.com 
For complete details of rates, terms, insertion order, and 

contract, please contact the Jaguar Tracks Advertising 
Sales Manager. Contact information is inside this issue. 

 

Please support our advertisers. They are chosen for their reliability and excellent service. Their support helps 
your club publish the Jaguar Tracks. Most advertisers will give club members a 10% discount on parts and 
service, some will give more. You must identify yourself as a club member before you contract for service in 
order to receive your discount. Use your JCNA I. D. card or club name tag for club identification. 


